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Minutes of the regular October 19, 2010  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, October 19, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                       
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:         


Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               


    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   

Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          


Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
                        Administrative Assistant:

Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Latala Payne, Eden News; Roy Sawyers, RCENO 
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Mr. Terry Bailey, Assistant Pastor, Pleasant View Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Tommy Underwood.  
PROCLAMATIONS AND SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:

Recognition of Mabe Trucking Company
Mayor Grogan introduced Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Business Development who was present to recognize one of the city’s outstanding employers, Mabe Trucking Company.
Mr. Dougherty explained that Mabe Trucking is located in the Draper area of Eden and they service many companies in the county including Weil-McLain, KDH Defense Systems, Loparex, and Gildan.  Butch Mabe started with one truck 22 years ago and today he has 148 trucks running out of Eden.  He noted that they employed 160 employees in October of 2009 and they have increased employment to 205 employees as of October of 2010, a 28% increase in a down economy.  
This year, Mabe Trucking Company was awarded the “Carrier of the Year” award by Dollar General Corporation.  Mr. Mabe could not be present so Mr. Mike Ussery, the operations manager was present to accept the plaque.  
SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone had anything they would like to add or remove from the agenda.
Council Member Hagood asked that item 12g be moved from Consent Agenda and placed under new business.  
A motion was made by Council Member Hagood seconded by Council Member Tuggle to move item 12g from Consent Agenda and place under new business and set the meeting agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a) Consideration of a request and adoption of an ordinance to close a portion of South Edgewood Road.  STREET CLOSING SC-10-02.  
At the September 2010 regular meeting, the Council adopted a Resolution of Intent to Close a Portion of South Edgewood Road.  The Council also scheduled this public hearing to hear comments on this street closing request filed by Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the street closing and requests that the City Attorney prepare the ordinance for adoption.  At a special meeting on October 5, 2010, the Planning Board voted to recommend approval of the street closing.

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   
Mrs. Stultz explained that the City has received a petition signed by the owner of 100 percent of the abutting property requesting that a section of South Edgewood Road be closed. The subject portion of this street extends from south of Rosewood Drive to the entrance of the Dan River Steam Station.
The Eden City Code, Chapter 13, Article 3, Division 3, and N.C.G.S. 160A-299 authorize the City Council, upon recommendation of the Planning Board, to consider closing or vacating of a street in accordance with the rules and procedures set forth therein. Furthermore, it permits the City Council to close a street provided that after a public hearing has been held, it appears to the satisfaction of the Council that closing the street or alley is not contrary to the public interest, and that the city has no interest in preserving the dedication of such street or alley for municipal purposes, and that no individual owning property in the vicinity of the street or alley would thereby be deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property.
The following public utilities and public service corporations have been contacted in response to this street closing and have issued the following comments in regards to their utility lines and future utility plans for the area:

City of Eden Engineering – See attached comments dated Sept. 20, 2010.

Duke Energy – Requested the closing

The following companies have yet to respond to inquiries regarding locations of utilities in this area or their future plans:


Piedmont Natural Gas


Sprint


Time Warner Cable 


Dan River Water

According to the North Carolina General Statutes and Eden City Code, before the City can close a street, the City Council must be satisfied of 2 matters:
1. That the street closing is not contrary to the public interest.

2. That no individual who owns property in the vicinity of the street is deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to that property because of the street closing.  

In regards to the required findings, the Planning and Inspections Department issues the following comments:

Contingent upon comments from the public service corporations, the staff is of the opinion that the issue with the City’s 24” water main must be resolved before the City can agree to close this portion of the street. A meeting has been scheduled to discuss proposed revisions to the plat to alleviate concerns about maintenance of the 24” water line, as well as providing continued access to the Meadow Greens sanitary sewer pump station site for maintenance and inspection crews.  Provided that these issues can be resolved, and based on the fact that no other comments have been received from other utilities, staff has no objections to closing this section of the street.

Based upon the fact that all properties in this area have their primary access off of Edgewood Road to the north of the proposed closing, the staff is of the opinion that no one would be denied reasonable means of ingress and egress because of the closing.

In conclusion, contingent on the resolution of the 24” water line issues and based upon these stated findings, staff recommends that the street be closed as requested.

Mayor Grogan thanked Mrs. Stultz and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  

As no one came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed. 

A motion was made by Council Member Epps and seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the request and adopt an ordinance to close a portion of South Edgewood Road.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(b) Consideration of a request and adoption of an ordinance to repeal the Local Landmark Historic Designation for Burton Grove School located at 724 McConnell Avenue.
The Historic Preservation Commission has approved a Certificate of Appropriateness request from the property owner which would allow the demolition of Burton Grove School.  The school was designated a Local Historic Landmark in 2006 in hopes that the property could be rehabbed and reused. However since that time the building has continued to deteriorate and has become an eyesore and a nuisance to the neighborhood.  Staff recommended in favor of the request and the Preservation Commission agreed and approved the request at their August 2010 meeting.

Since this request was approved and the intent is to demolish the building, the historic integrity of the property will be destroyed and it can no longer be considered “historic”.  Therefore staff requests that Council repeal the Local Landmark Ordinance for Burton Grove School at your October 19, 2010 meeting.  

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   

Mrs. Stultz explained that the property in question is a former elementary school owned the D.H. Griffin Family Limited Partnership. The school was built in the 1920’s and operated until being closed in the 1980’s. The building has been vacant since that time. The school was designed by local architect J.W. Hopper and was the first school building for the New Leaksville community. The building was situated in a grove of trees on the former site of the Burton family home place, hence the name “Burton Grove”. The original building is a single story brick structure on a raised basement. The main entrance is recessed in a flat-roofed central pavilion which projects from the main structure and features a round arched entryway. The front elevation has enormous twelve-over-twelve double hung sash windows with a smaller window and a circular brick detail on either side of the arched entrance.  The school has a hipped-roof main wing with slightly protruding hipped-roof end wings featuring tall brick chimneys and long stairways leading to the side entrances. Two two-story wings were added to the rear of the original structure as additional room was needed. The gymnasium is located in another rear wing. Other than the later additions, no major alterations have been made to the exterior of the structure and most of the original features are still intact. The campus is open and spacious with a circular front drive and several large old trees situated around the property. There are no other buildings on the property.

After the school closed in the 1980’s, the school system continued to use the building for storage until it was sold in 2006 to the D.H. Griffin Family Limited Partnership.  Also in 2006, the school was designated as a Local Historic Landmark by the Eden Historic Preservation Commission and the City Council. 

The school building has been vacant for over 20 years and has deteriorated during that time. The building has become an eyesore and a potential hazard in a neighborhood of basically well kept, moderately sized single family homes.  There has been no recent development pressure in the neighborhood. Current economic conditions and the deteriorated condition of the building do not bode well for the likelihood of being able to renovate the school building for any type of adaptive reuse.  Staff is of the opinion that under the present conditions, the building will continue to deteriorate. 

At the August 16, 2010 meeting of the Historic Preservation Commission, the Commission held a public hearing to consider the property owner’s request for a Certificate of Appropriateness (COA) for demolition of the building.  After hearing from the property owner’s representative and citizens from the surrounding neighborhood, the Commission approved the request for a COA to allow demolition of the building.  While staff recognizes the historic value of Burton Grove School, given the present economy and market conditions and the deteriorating condition of the school, staff is of the opinion that demolition of the school would be more beneficial to the surrounding neighborhood.

Based upon the above information, staff regretfully recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Grogan thanked Mrs. Stultz and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  

Mr. Jonathan Hall, 214 Devonway Street, explained that he was the chairperson of the Board of Trustees for Leaksville Moravian Church, located next door to the school.  For the past several years the school has been vandalized and there have been a lot of activity that has not been conducive to the good quiet neighborhood around the school so they were in favor of the building being removed.

As no one else came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed. 

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle and seconded by Council Member Carter to adopt an ordinance to repeal the Local Landmark Historic Designation for Burton Grove School located at 724 McConnell Avenue.   All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mr. Lynn Stephenson, 1007 West Avenue, addressed the Council:
Mr. Stephenson asked for Donna Turner to identify herself.  He explained that he had received a letter from her.  He had called her a couple of weeks ago about the water bill and he wanted to read that letter.  A copy of the letter is on file in the City Clerk’s office.
He began, “Dear Mr. Stephenson, I believe this is some of the information you wanted.  Mr. Corcoran our city manager will be happy to assist you with further information.”  

He explained that the information he requested was salaries.  He added that she had them listed on there and he would read it to them in just a minute as he was going to skip down.  

“Obviously, public sector positions are typically lower in salaries when compared with comparable jobs in large companies and industries with such a large number of employees and such a large budget.”

“According to http://www.co.rockingham.nc.us/cofacts.htm the median household income in 2004 was $35,539.”  Mr. Stephenson pointed out that he did not care what the income was seven years ago.  He would like to know what it was now.  He then suggested that the only way that you would get the median income in Rockingham County of $35,500 was to include the salaries of the city employees, starting with the city manager, $116,074.  That was 3 times what the average income is.  If you want to go down the Police Chief was $76,000, the City Attorney, $74,000, the previous Environmental Services Director was $99,000, the Director of Planning $71,000, and the Director of Finance, $66,000.  If you add all this up it comes up to three quarters of a million dollars.  
He explained that what got him started on this was that his daughter-in-law lives in Winston Salem and her water bill just went up to $50 every two months.  His water bill just doubled from $25 a month or about $50 every two months, to exactly $50 every 30 days.  He did not know if Winston-Salem had a river as Eden had three of them that come through here.  He stated that he brought a map and they had 2 creeks and the Yadkin River and Eden had three rivers.  He pointed out that Marshall Fields, Fieldcrest, and Miller Brewing all came here because of cheap water and plenty of it.  
He stated that now, Ms. Turner informs him that his bill includes three things, water, sewer and garbage pickup.  He checked with his daughter-in-law and she also has sewer and garbage pickup.  He added that she (Ms. Turner) could have let him know that this meeting was going to be held tonight but she did not and he had to call the Chamber of Commerce to find out.  He also talked to several other people around here and nobody told him the meeting was going to be held tonight.
He stated that he did have a couple of suggestions….(but) he then proceeded to back up and stated that he was informed that the reason the bill went up was because Fieldcrest Mills left here and that was a big contributor.  Well Fieldcrest Mills left and everybody’s salaries went down.  If you run a restaurant your money went down, you run a shoe store your money went down and you sold tires your money went down and almost any business here in Eden, your salary or your income went down.  But they (the city) had to raise the water bills to make sure the city employee’s salaries did not go down.
Mayor Grogan commented that he did not know where he was getting his information or if it was in that letter he had to which Mr. Stephenson replied that he had it right there and Council Member Turner commented that she could provide the Mayor with a copy of the letter.  Mayor Grogan asked if he was talking about Fieldcrest Mills as he did not know that Fieldcrest Mills was actually mentioned in that letter. 

Mr. Stephenson replied that he knew that it was not, she (Turner) had told him that on the telephone.

Mayor Grogan suggested that to satisfy his wishes about the cost, the water, sewer, etc., that he sit down with people in the water and sewer department and they will be happy to try to go over that to show him the actual cost of what things were so that the misinformation would not be out there.

Mr. Stephenson read, “Mr. Corcoran has just shared with the City Council how fortunate the city has been to receive a number of very large grants” and asked if they would discuss that with him too.

Mayor Grogan replied that it would be discussed before the night was over, so if he would have a seat they would have some good news for him.

Mr. Stephenson continued by stating that they (Council) get in the back room there and can take all the times they want to work out whatever it was they want to but if somebody gets up there to speak they want to cut them short and send them off.
Mayor Grogan replied that he did not want to cut them short, he just did not want him up there talking about things of which he did not have the right information.

Mr. Stephenson stated that he had the letter right there in his hand and he was welcome to it.  He suggested to them that Fieldcrest Mills leaving here, if the city had given them their water free, and doubled his water bill, he would be able to afford a water bill better with a job than he could afford a double water bill without and he thought that most of the folks there, that was the same way.  

Mayor Grogan thanked Mr. Stephenson and agreed with him and stated that he appreciated him coming down.  
Mr. Stephenson added that they might consider the same for Miller Brewing, if it pulled up and leaves.  He was not anticipating that, but it could be that they could afford free water with the salaries, they could pay a whole lot more taxes and a whole lot bigger water bills with a job than they could without.
Mayor Grogan thanked Mr. Stephenson for coming.  

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
No Unfinished Business was scheduled.

NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Recommendations Concerning the Immediate Future of the Water & Sewer Fund.  
Mayor Grogan explained that Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle, Council Member Burnette and Council Member Carter would be presenting a PowerPoint presentation.

Council Member Burnette explained that as they have just heard, everyone was concerned about the economy whether it was at the national level, the county level or even at the city level and the jobs that go with it and the costs that go with it.  He stated that several times he and Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle and Council Member Carter have discussed exactly what it was that could be done to make things better for within the city for the citizens and the businesses.  There was something in some cases that could be done but in other cases there were things that quite honestly their hands were tied, that they have no control on whatsoever.  
Recently a council person requested the preliminary figures of the final number for the last fiscal year.  Once that information was available they decided they needed to look at it as well and maybe there was something there that could be done or that could be used that would be positive for the community.  Well they did see something and they saw some very important positive things that could be done and they saw one thing that could be done that would immediately affect citizens, just like Mr. Stephenson as well as the businesses and if it could help the businesses then maybe it can help keep those jobs available as well. 
He stated that those numbers and those facts will be explained by Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle in just a moment, but he wanted to make sure that they understood that they used preliminary figures.  He explained that he had not seen and he did not think that the final audit was completed but they did not think those numbers to vary much.  As they sat down and started working on it, they came up with several ways of looking at things but they needed some additional figures and additional data.  He stated that he wanted to thank Ms. Tammie McMichael (Finance Director) and Ms. Amy Winn (Accounting Coordinator) for providing those figures because he knew that it took some time.  He also wanted to thank the City Manager, Mr. Corcoran, for sitting down with them several times working through some of these details to make sure that they had this information correct.  The final thing, they talked with Mr. Corcoran today to make sure he feels comfortable with this approach and he says that he does and it was going to take some work to make sure they do it correctly, it was a very positive thing and he thought that it could affect their community.  So at this point he wanted to turn it over to Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle.  A copy of the PowerPoint is located in the office of the City Clerk.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle explained:  “It was our recommendation that the water and sewer service rate increases previously approved and scheduled for implementation on January 1, 2011, January 1, 2012 and July 1, 2012 be delayed for two years.”

He then presented background information so that they would know exactly where they were coming from:  “August 2009 Council adopted a series of Water and Sewer rate increases due to a $3.2 Million loss of revenue from the closing of Hanes Brand. The increases were factored into the operating costs and continued improvements in infrastructure.”  He noted that as they knew, they have spent over the last five years spent $22,000 million trying to improve their infrastructure.  “Special Order by Consent from NCDENR.”  Of course, he stated that in 2004 the State of North Carolina department of Environmental and Natural Resources stepped in and told the city that it had to do something about its infrastructure system.  The city was put under a Special Order by Consent by NCDENR and they just want to make sure that they do not get back that point again where the State was dictating to them that they have to do this.  
He questioned why they were doing this:  “Why?  Recession, high unemployment rates”, as of February 2010 Rockingham County had 15.2% unemployment rate and as of August 2010 it had dropped to 9.4% so at least the employment there seems to be a little bit of improvement and that goes along with their reason for doing this.  “Effects on individuals, businesses and industries,” and anything that they can do to make a difference, “larger than expected Water and Sewer Fund Balance.”
He stated that they also recently acquired a $1 million grant for sewer projects and they certainly could use that to work towards some of the infrastructures that they need.
He then explained the “How, the Financials of It”.  The Water and Sewer Fund Balance as of June 2009 was $9.2 million.  In June 2010 expected the revenues were $9.8 million and the expenditures were about $8.0 million than expenses which is a difference of about $1.8 million.  Expected Water & Sewer Fund Balance as of June 2010 was about $11.0 million.

“Who will this delay affect?”  Obviously, everyone in the City of Eden.  The City of Eden just by putting this off will lose about $339,000 a year in revenue in water and sewer.  A residential customer using about 5000 gallons of water and sewer will save about $88 a year.  Industry example, Karastan would save about $72,000 a year.  He stated that anything that they could do to help individuals and industries and save jobs, that did make a difference.    
He stated that Water and Sewer Fund Balance would have to be utilized without any type of rate increase.  It was about $10,041,500 projected revenue minus about $2,500,000 Take or Pay from HanesBrand for 2010-11, this would be the last payment they would get from them.  The total revenue figures about $7,541.500.  The lost revenue, that was the one time sewer increase for the city that would be about $339,429.  The new revenue totals about $7,202,251.  He then stated that $7,224,000, and this was no capital initiatives with what they have.  That was closer to a $22,000 deficit and this was with no improvements or projects included.  Therefore, Fund Balance would have to be used for projects and improvements.  
Short and Long Term Cost Considerations:  “Continue to investigate Automated Water Meter Reading, Maintain focus on high priority” Water and Sewer Capital projects that they have to maintain and continue to do that so they would not be put under another Special Order By Consent.  Utilize appropriate amount of Water and Sewer Fund Balance and Review Water and Sewer rates as changes occur and that was the reason for doing this now, as changes occur, they were trying to take a look at where they are and make adjustments as they go to make sure they could still put this off for a couple of years and still maintain water and sewer infrastructure and improvements.  

He then turned the meeting over to Council Member Carter for the motion.

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Epps that based on the information that they just received to delay water and sewer rates scheduled for implementation on January 1, 2011, January 1, 2012 and July 1, 2012 for two years by utilizing Water and Sewer Fund Balance but try not go below June 30, 2008 Fund Balance total of $7,659,335.  

Council Member Hagood commented that he needed more information as this was brand new and they were not given the handout before the meeting.  He added that he was the one that tried to smoke out the numbers that he was referring to and he took credit for that.  They did not know what the numbers were for the previous fiscal year and that was over 3 months past the fiscal year.  They have been told to wait until the final audit was complete before they get those numbers. He would dearly love for the rates to be changed but one of their reasons there was to review rates and they have not been able to review rates when they were progressively raised the last time and he was glad to see that but he was not prepared to vote for this now with something, just like this, they should have the numbers and they have not been published, they have not been given to the Council.
Mayor Grogan explained that he talked about numbers and the audit.  They get numbers and some of the Council people ask for numbers at the end of June and they do not have all the numbers.  They have income coming in September and what happens was when the audit was finished and they do have all the income in they make adjustments to their financial statements so when you look at them at the end of June and you look at them after the audit you were going to see different numbers.  It seems to be suspicion that somebody was trying to do something to somebody but this was the way the City of Eden has been run for the past 25 years and he did not see any way that it could be changed at the present time.  

Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Ellis, Epps, Burnette, Tuggle, Turner, Hagood and Carter voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.  

Council Member Burnette commented that Mr. Corcoran has some handouts that he was able to print out this afternoon once he got this information that will be available for anybody that wants one.

Council Member Epps also expressed appreciation to those who got this going.  

Council Member Carter added that one thing that they wanted to do was to show the citizens and the industries here in their great city that they care.  These were hard times and this was one of the few things that they could do to try to give back and help the citizens.

(b) Consideration and approval of Resolution to Comply with High Unit Cost Requirements for Accepting a Sewer Rehabilitation Loan with Principal Forgiveness.
The City submitted an application to the Clean Water Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) in late August for their consideration to fund the sewer project to continue the rehabilitation work on the Northern Smith River Sewer Outfall Phases II & III.  This outfall has been in serious need of repair for many years and we have three phases in our plan to bring it back up to standards.    

On October the fourth, the City received confirmation that the CWMTF has awarded a loan in the sum of $2,154,934 with a loan forgiveness (“grant”) amount of $1,000,000.  This loan is tied to federal dollars and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) no longer gives grants, but it does give loans with loan forgiveness.  Loan forgiveness is a newer term, but it virtually the same thing as grant by forgiving a portion of the principal.  

One obligation the city has to accept this loan with forgiveness is to pledge by this proposed resolution that the Council will raise water/sewer rates so that they are equal to one and half  times the median household income for Rockingham County.  This is defined as High Unit Cost (HUC) and our water rates must be above this calculation.  Based on data available today, we believe that our water rates are just slightly above this threshold now and no rate increase would be required to accept this loan from the CWMTF.  We will be doing in-depth research to verify that our current water rate qualifies for accepting this loan before the Council Meeting.  

AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION BY CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN

WHEREAS, The North Carolina General Assembly included an appropriation to the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund in the state budget, for the purpose of making grants to communities and non for profit agencies for the purpose of maintaining and improving the quality of the waters of the state; and

WHEREAS, The City of Eden has need for and intends to replace and rehabilitate a publicly-owned wastewater collection system project described as City of Eden Smith River Outfall Improvements Phase 2 and 3;

WHEREAS, The City of Eden intends to request grant assistance from the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund for the project; and

WHEREAS, The City of Eden if awarded a grant from the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund, intends to raise the City’s water and sewer rates to meet the minimum high-unit cost threshold as required by the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:

That The City of Eden will seek financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for a grant.

That The City of Eden will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That The City of Eden, if awarded a grant by the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund, will raise water and sewer rates to meet the minimum threshold of 1.5% of the Median Household Income at the time of grant award.

That Brad Corcoran, City Manager, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized as Project Contact from the City of Eden.

That John E. Grogan, Mayor, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of City of Eden with the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund for a grant to assist in the construction of the project described above.

That John E. Grogan, Mayor, and successors so titled is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund may request in connection with such application or the project; to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That The City of Eden has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to the grants pertaining thereto.

Adopted this the 19 day of October, 2010, at Eden, North Carolina.
Mayor John E. Grogan



ATTEST:

Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk





Mayor Grogan explained that this item had been on the Consent Agenda.  
Mr. Terry Shelton, Director of Environmental Services explained that this resolution may not be required because after running through the calculations to determine their high unit cost they were actually at $42.28 per the average consumer bill and the tables that the Clean Water Management Trust Plan has must be above $41.12 per average.  That was based on the medium household incomes at 1.5% and Eden has its own set rates for that established through the loans and grants section of DENR.  Originally they had been looking at 5,000 gallons as an average number of consumed gallons and when they had talked with the representatives of the Clean Water Management Trust Fund they were looking for exact values rather than just arbitrarily picking 5,000 gallons so they went back through 12 months of bills of residential customers and in working through that they were able to generate a spreadsheet.  He explained that their average water customers use 4,691 gallons of water a month and the average sewer customers generate 4,656 gallons a month.  They applied those numbers to their monthly rates for inside and outside customers and that was how the $42.28 was generated based on those numbers.  He added that he had submitted this spreadsheet to the Clean Water Management Trust Fund to see if they find that acceptable and if they do as a means for calculating this value then that would negate the need to have this resolution passed but because of the timing of the awards for the loans it was probably better to have it in hand if Council was willing.
Mr. Corcoran added that basically what they were talking about was when you apply for grants and loans, in order to be eligible for consideration for many of the grants and loans that come from many regulatory agencies your average water and sewer bill has to be equivalent to 1.5% of the median household income, the most recent data available.  In February of 2008 the City Council raised the water and sewer rates at that time by roughly 26%.  The reason they did that was because they had discovered they were missing out on numerous funding opportunities for their infrastructure needs which means that the taxpayers do not have to fund those needs.  As a result of that increase since that point in time they have received a little bit more than $3.6 million in principal forgiveness grants and loans and they have another pending application right now, $742,000 that they were waiting to hear on.  Each time they apply for these various grants and loans the resolution for the Council was standard.  The governing body for any municipality basically has to adopt a resolution that says that if they are awarded the grant or the loan they agree to make sure their rates are equal to or in excess of the HUC, High Unit Cost requirement of 1.5% of the median household income.  What Mr. Shelton is talking about was that they just ran these figures and verified it with the State and it looks at this point in time that their rates are about $1.00 plus to the good.  If they are awarded the principal forgiveness grant or the loan and nothing changes, they should be fine which means that this resolution would have been for naught.  On the other hand, assume the worst case scenario, the new median income data comes out and says the median household income went up.  He added that he doubted that would happen due to the economy, but say they recalculated the HUC requirement at that point in time and now they were $1.00 short.  At that point in time the City Council would have 2 options.  The first option would be essentially not to accept the grant or the loan and leave the rates the way they were.  Or the second option would be if they intended to accept the finance package they would have to raise the rates at that time to make sure it met the HUC requirement.  So that was just a little bit of background information about what they were discussing.
Ms. Gilley, City Attorney, added that this would not bind the City Council’s hands in the case something happens that they decide not to raise the rates.  At that time if the Council decided not to raise the rates they would just choose not to accept.

Council Member Hagood commented that he read Mr. Shelton’s stuff and he had read the memo.  He did have one question about the memo where it mentioned the Rockingham County rates.

Mr. Shelton replied that he thought that was a mistake on his part.

Council Member Hagood replied that was the way he read it and that was the way he took it.  Now, in the resolution it keeps referring to grants instead of a loan.  He asked if there was a very technical difference between grants as grants are one time and loans have some duration to it.  He asked if that meant that you have to keep coming back and verifying or keeping up with the average.

Mr. Shelton replied that as it was explained to him, he believed that once the grant was given during the construction and the completion of the work involved in it, you just have to meet that threshold at the original start date so any subsequent changes in it later would not have a bearing on this particular project.

Council Member Hagood asked if they were getting into new territory since it was a loan, loan forgiveness.  
Mr. Corcoran explained that the very first one that they received was principal loan forgiveness for raw water pumps.
Council Member Hagood questioned that they kept up with the average, by virtue of the residential rate increases that were to offset industrial revenue loss; they had two things going on at one time…
Mr. Shelton replied that the explanation he was given for using loan forgiveness and they were calling it a grant was because the EPA used to give out grants continuously and they were getting, he thought, public relations problems, so they began to issue loans with loan forgiveness.  He did not know that there were any technical differences between them other than just the stated terms that they used for it

Council Member Hagood stated that he hoped that was the case.  His next question was that if they have an opportunity to attract a large industrial water and sewer customer would that affect residential rates.  Their current residential rates were based on replacing industrial revenue so they were on this hand to get the grant or the loan, whichever you want to call it, meeting a threshold, on the other hand they have the mega park coming in (Pittsylvania County), so would they further reduce rates if they brought in an industrial and then negate this, or be in position to do that.
Mr. Shelton replied that as he understood the way it is calculated, you would not be able to reduce them for subsequent projects.  They would apply for at a later date because it has to be calculated against residential usage only to generate the high unit cost.
Council Member Hagood asked if he was still maintaining they need the resolution.
Mr. Shelton replied that he had not received a positive verification that they have accepted his calculated sheets yet.

Council Member Burnette, for clarification asked if it was nonbinding and if they change any rate at all they would have to come back for a vote.

Ms. Gilley replied that was correct.

Council Member Burnette stated that this would just show the support that the city was offering to be able to get this grant.

Mr. Corcoran agreed and added that they would not even consider it without the resolution.  
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

REPORTS FROM STAFF:
There were no Reports from Staff on the agenda.  

CONSENT AGENDA:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


(a) Approval and adoption of minutes: September 21, 2010.  
(b) Consideration and approval to purchase a 2011 Combination Vacuum/Jet Rodder/Sewer Cleaner Truck.

In the 2010/2011 budget it was approved to purchase a new combination vacuum/jet rodding sewer truck for the Collection & Distribution Division.  It is our recommendation that the City of Eden “piggyback” the current contract the City of Sanford entered into on October 21st 2009.   This waives the formal bid process and follows G.S. 143-129 (g) “piggybacking” guidelines.                                                                                                               

Public Works & Equipment Inc. has submitted a letter offering to the City of Eden the same price offered to the City of Sanford.  

This recommendation is to purchase a 2011 Combination Vacuum/Jet Rodder /Sewer Cleaner truck at a cost of $313,350.00.     
(c)    Approval and adoption of Resolution Approving Financing Terms for C&D Sewer Vac Truck.  
In the 2010-2011 Budget, City Council approved the purchase of a sewer vac truck for the Collections & Distribution Department.  It has been set up in the budget to finance this purchase.  On October 4, 2010, I requested bids from our local banks for the financing of this purchase and I only received one bid.  BB&T quoted a 5 year installment purchase with a 2.19% interest rate and annual payment of $66,846.87.  This falls under the amount budgeted for principal and interest payments for this fiscal year which is $70,200.

Our attorney, Erin Gilley, confirmed that for service contracts we are not required to follow any formal rules and can accept this bid.  I would respectfully ask that the Council approve BB&T as the successful bid and adopt the attached Resolution Approving Financing Terms.

Resolution Approving Financing Terms

WHEREAS: The City of Eden, North Carolina (the “City”) has previously determined to undertake a project for the purchase of a new vacuum jet rodding machine (the “Project”), and the Finance Officer has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project.

BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED, as follows:

1. The City hereby determines to finance the Project through Branch Banking and Trust Company (“BB&T”), in accordance with the proposal dated October 6, 2010. The amount financed shall not exceed $313,350.00, the annual interest rate (in the absence of default or change in tax status) shall not exceed 2.19%, and the financing term shall not exceed five (5) years from closing.

2. All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing of the financing (the “Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms. All officers and employees of the City are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any Financing Documents, and to take all such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project as contemplated by the proposal and this resolution. The Financing Documents shall include a Financing Agreement and a Project Fund Agreement as BB&T may request.

3. The Finance Officer is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been completed to such officer's satisfaction. The Finance Officer is authorized to approve changes to any Financing Documents previously signed by City officers or employees, provided that such changes shall not substantially alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms executed by such officers. The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Officer shall approve, with the Finance Officer’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting conclusive evidence of such officer's final approval of the Document’s final form.

4. The City shall not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which shall cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations. The City hereby designates its obligations to make principal and interest payments under the Financing Documents as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" for the purpose of Internal Revenue Code Section 265(b)(3).

5. The City intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the City’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the project that is to be financed from the proceeds of the BB&T financing described above. The City intends that funds that have been advanced, or that may be advanced, from the City’s general fund, or any other City fund related to the project, for project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.

6. All prior actions of City officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed. All other resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict. This resolution shall take effect immediately.

Approved this 19th day of October 2010.

By:  Mayor John E. Grogan

Attest: 

Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC

City Clerk

SEAL
 

(d)   Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #4.   
The fiscal year 2010-2011 budget includes money for building improvements to the Caleb Street building that houses the city’s radio equipment. One-half of this money was budgeted in the Fire Department and the other half in the Police Department.  After further research, it was decided to upgrade and relocate the radio equipment to the water tank at Freedom Park.  The attached budget amendment transfers money that was allocated in the Police Department to the Fire Department.  

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police C/O Building Improvements
	10-4310-54000
	 $                 3,800.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $           (3,800.00)

	Fire C/O Building Improvements
	10-4340-54000
	 $                 3,800.00 
	 $          7,600.00 
	 $            3,800.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $                         -   

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer money from Police Department to Fire Department for relocation and upgrades to radio equipment at Caleb Street.

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 19th day of October, 2010.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(e)    Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #5.   
The attached budget amendment allocates a $500 donation from Eubanks Heating & Air for the purchase of SRT uniforms for the Police Department.

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Revenue
	
	10-3431-41700
	 $                     500.00 
	 $          1,000.00 
	 $                500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Uniforms
	
	10-431021200
	 $                     500.00 
	 $          1,000.00 
	 $                500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To allocate donation for SRT uniforms.
	
	
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 19th day of October, 2010.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	
	


(f)    Consideration and approval of bidder for rehab of the Weaver Street Water Main.  
The residents on Weaver Street have been experiencing rusty colored water for just over two years.  Throughout the past twelve months, the residents there have experienced almost daily issues with the water.  During the most recent yearlong period, we have attempted to treat the entire City distribution system with a new zinc orthophosphate corrosion inhibitor to control the rusty water.  The corrosion inhibitor was very effective in most areas of the City, but Weaver Street’s water main continues to be problematic.  We have researched the cost effective approaches to correct this situation.   We have studied relining the water main and total replacement of the water main.  The water pipe itself was found to be in good structural condition, but the interior lining was no longer present.

Because the existing water main pipe structure remains very good, we had chosen to reline this water main to restore it to a like new condition.   Relining the pipe is generally a cost effective approach to restore the water main and limit the amount of construction activity in a neighborhood.  Digging is limited to actual access points to the Water Main.  Customer water service would continue through approved temporary plastic piping above ground during the rehabilitation work of relining the pipe.   During the actual work, the water main would be out of service for about two weeks.   Customers would experience only very limited interruptions of their water service.  The pipe relining procedure would allow us to address the water issues much faster than total pipe replacement.  Typically, we were told that relining of the pipe could save 25 to 30 percent over the cost of total pipe replacement and there would be significantly less destruction to the street landscape.   Over the past month we have been working to acquire informal bids for the relining of this pipe expecting to receive a bid under $85,000.  The bid we received was for $146,338.  We explored negotiating with the contractor to lower the cost and the bid was still going to be $95,000 while making some major changes to our specifications. 

We feel that the original bid and the negotiated prices are too high for this job in relation to going with a total new pipe replacement.  We currently have an excellent price for total pipe replacement for Elm Street that is under construction at this time.   The contractor who quoted the price is Shiloh Utilities Inc.   We have consulted with them and they are willing to do the additional work on Weaver Street by piggybacking on the bid prices for the Elm Street project.  The actual tally of materials and labor from the bid price will not be completed for several weeks.  The preliminary estimate based on the Elm Street quoted prices place the cost for Weaver Street at between $75,000 and $90,000.   We recommend that Council approve funding this project from Water and Sewer Contingency Funds and that we proceed forward with this project beginning construction in November if possible.   We believe that this is the most cost efficient and effective way to solve the Weaver Street red water problem at this time.          

(g)   Consideration and approval of Resolution to Comply with High Unit Cost Requirements for Accepting a Sewer Rehabilitation Loan with Prinicpal Forgiveness.  THIS ITEM WAS PULLED FROM CONSENT AGENDA AND PLACED UNDER NEW BUSINESS.

(h)   Approval and adoption of Traffic Study and Ordinance - River Road.   
[image: image1.emf]
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A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Carter to approve Consent Agenda items a-f and h.   All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Burnette to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                       




Respectfully submitted





















____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan, Mayor
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